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None
Meetings of the Boards of Directors of Massachusetts Development Finance Agency (“MassDevelopment” or the “Agency”) and the MassDevelopment/Saltonstall Building Redevelopment Corporation (“M/SBRC”) were held Thursday, January 15, 2015, at MassDevelopment’s offices, 99 High Street, Boston, Massachusetts, pursuant to notice duly given.

The Vice Chair welcomed everyone and, noting the presence of a quorum, he called the meetings to order at 10:02 a.m.  He asked if there were any guests present and there were none.
[Secretary’s Note:  All matters below are matters that were before the MassDevelopment Board except those specifically indicated as being before the M/SBRC Board.]
[Secretary’s Note:  The paragraph numbers below refer to Tab numbers in the materials for the January Boards and Committees meetings.]
Noting that these are their first meetings as Directors, Ms. Jones formally introduced and welcomed Jay Ash, the newly appointed Secretary of the Executive Office of Housing and Economic Development (“EOHED”), who will serve as the Agency’s Chairman, and Bob Ross, who will serve on the Board as the permanent designee of the newly appointed Secretary of the Executive Office for Administration & Finance (“ANF”) Kristen Lepore.  Introductions of Directors were made around the table.
Minutes

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was acting in its capacity as the Agency Board of Directors and the M/SBRC Board of Directors simultaneously.]

1.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Minutes (December 11, 2014)

The Vice Chair asked for a vote to approve the Open Session Minutes of the December 11, 2014 Agency Board and M/SBRC Board Meetings and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOICE VOTED:  That the Boards of Directors of MassDevelopment and M/SBRC approve the Minutes of the December 11, 2014 Board Meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the Agency Board.]

2.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Executive Session Minutes (December 11, 2014)

Noting that the Board Secretary has advised that the matters in those minutes are not completed matters and that any comments regarding the Executive Session Minutes must be reserved for Executive Session, the Vice Chair asked if there were any questions or comments on the Executive Session Minutes in Tab 2 of the Board materials, and there were none.  Therefore, he asked for a vote to approve the Minutes of the Executive Session of the December 11, 2014 Agency Board Meeting and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOICE VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the Executive Session Minutes of its December 11, 2014 Board Meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board.]

3.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of M/SBRC Executive Session Minutes (December 11, 2014)

Again, noting that the Board Secretary has advised that the matters in those minutes are not completed matters and that any comments regarding the Executive Session Minutes must be reserved for Executive Session, the Vice Chair asked if there were any questions or comments on the Executive Session Minutes in Tab 3 of the Board materials, and there were none.  Noting a prior conflict, Mr. Abromowitz advised that he had recused himself from the December Executive Session, and he would not participate in this vote.  The Vice Chair, noting the abstention of Mr. Abromowitz, asked for a vote to approve the Minutes of the Executive Session of the December 11, 2014 M/SBRC Board Meeting and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOICE VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of M/SBRC approves the Executive Session Minutes of its December 11, 2014 Board Meeting.

President/CEO’s Report

Ms. Jones commented on a busy year end in December 2014, including the closings of six housing bond issuances, eight loans to non-profit entities, two holiday pot luck lunches, one export loan, and a partridge in a pear tree.  She advised of a recent announcement concerning funding for a manufacturing workforce training initiative with Massachusetts Manufacturing Extension Partnership (MassMEP).  She noted that MassDevelopment hosted a reception for the Advanced Manufacturing Collaborative working group members, as well as a small business contracting event in partnership with Hanscom Air Force Base, which was attended by representatives of more than 100 small local businesses.
With respect to the City of Boston, Ms. Jones advised that she met recently with Brian Golden, Executive Director of the Boston Redevelopment Authority, and has accepted a seat on an urban renewal taskforce of the BRA.  Ms. Jones stated she has also accepted an offer to serve on a new advisory board to Boston English High School focused on career track programs.
Finally, Ms. Jones called attention to a folder provided to Board members today containing several annual reports of certain Funds and Initiatives administered by the Agency.  She advised that the annual report of the Cultural Facilities Fund was quite lengthy and not included in the packet, but anyone wishing to receive a copy of this report should contact Ms. Delorier.

Strategic Planning

4.  MassDevelopment FY2015 Strategic Themes and Business Plan Goals.  For information purposes only, the Agency’s Strategic Themes and Business Plan Goals is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
5.  Legislative Update.  Ms. Dowd commented on the busy legislative session to come.  She advised of a briefing scheduled for later today with Governor Baker to seek $700,000 for the operating budget for Military Task Force/Workforce Training.  The Agency is also working to secure funding for the Advanced Manufacturing Futures Fund, as well as the Transformative Development Initiative and the Brownfields Redevelopment Fund.

Ms. Dowd briefly explained PACE as a bond program to finance energy improvements to commercial and industrial properties.  She noted it has stalled in the House Ways and Means Committee.  Interest has been expressed by legislators in establishing a PACE program for residential uses but such a program may not be appropriate to be placed at MassDevelopment.  With respect to the bonds to be issued under this program, Mr. Ash wanted to know what lien position the Agency would hold and Ms. Canter said the Agency would be junior to the first mortgage holder.  Mr. Ross suggested careful consideration of any proposals for residential financing programs for this purpose.
There then ensued a discussion regarding proposed legislation concerning financing authorities that can issue tax-exempt bonds in any state.  Noting compliance issues and other transaction problems that have arisen in states that allow this practice, Ms. Dowd advised of proposed Massachusetts legislation to require that any such out-of-state authority wishing to issue tax-exempt bonds in Massachusetts must come through MassDevelopment for approval and compliance matters and pay a fee for the transaction.  Ms. McGovern suggested it is worth considering whether the Agency could do likewise and seek to issue bonds in other states.  Mr. Kronish asked if any out-of-state authority has issued tax-exempt bonds in Massachusetts and Ms. Canter noted one such instance involving a small project as part of a larger multi-state issuance.  A request was made for additional information regarding agencies that can issue bonds in Massachusetts and the possibility of authority for MassDevelopment to issue outside Massachusetts.  Ms. Jones said the Agency would look into this matter and put together a briefing.
Communications

6.  Media Report (December 2014).  For information purposes only, the Selected Press Clips, Media Report, and Web Statistics for November are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of these items took place.

Bond Transactions

7.  Private Activity Bond Volume Cap Usage 2010 – 2014.  Noting the information provided, Ms. Canter explained the limitations surrounding tax-exempt bonds, stating that the limits are tied to population and inflation.  Ms. Canter clarified details of the Memorandum, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting, noting that the Agency can use more volume cap than in years past and, therefore, the Agency has submitted a request to ANF for $550 million in volume cap for next year.  She noted a meeting took place this morning with ANF regarding this topic.
8.  Bond Detail Memorandum.  Mr. Chilton noted three changes in the materials provided to the Board.  The Resolution of the proposed bond issuance for Trinity Ashmont Two Limited Partnership, LLC (Tab 13) has been revised to clarify the number of units of new housing to be financed and a revised Resolution is in the Board handouts today; the proposed bond issuance for New Hadley LLC and a corresponding request for Low Income Housing Tax Credits (“LIHTCs”) on this project (Tabs 17 and 21) have been removed from consideration; the write-up for the proposed bond issuance for CommGlen LLC (Tab 18) has been revised to reflect changes in the sources and uses and a revised write-up is in the Board handouts today.
9.  Delegated Authority Report for Loan Approvals (October 2014).  For information purposes only, the Delegated Authority Report regarding Official Action Bond Approvals is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the Report took place.
The Vice Chair then asked if there were any recusals on the upcoming bond votes, and there were, as follows:
Mr. Holmes disclosed to the Board that Tufts College is a client of the consulting and investment firm of Cambridge Associates, at which he is employed.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed bond issuance for the Trustees of Tufts College (Tab 14) and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on that matter.
Ms. McGovern disclosed to the Board that she sits on an advisory board of Boston Private Bank & Trust, which is the purchaser and distribution agent of the proposed bond issuance for CommGlen LLC.  Therefore, she will recuse herself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed bond issuance and issuance of LIHTCs for the Trustees of CommGlen LLC (Tabs 18 and 22) and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on those matters.

Mr. Porter disclosed to the Board that the law firm of Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C. (“Mintz, Levin”), of which he is a member, represents the underwriter in the proposed bond issuance for Trustees of Tufts College (Tab 14), and Mintz, Levin currently represents or previously represented, in either the matters before the Board or in other matters, parties involved in the proposed bond issuances for SMC Ltd. (Tab 19) and Pittsfield April Lane LLC (Tabs 20 and 23).  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussions, deliberation, and votes on these bond issuances and LIHTCs issuance and leave the room during the deliberation and votes on these matters.
The Vice Chair advised that the Board would vote on the approvals and findings for the matters in Tabs 10 – 23, to be considered following the opportunity for discussion, pursuant to Section 8 of Chapter 23G of the General Laws, as amended.

Bonds:  Official Action Approvals 

Official Action Projects without Volume Cap Request
10.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Endicott College, in Beverly, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $18,000,000.

11.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Lowell Community Charter School Friends, Inc., in Lowell, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt and Qualified Zone Academy Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $12,350,000.

Official Action Projects with Volume Cap Request
12.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Beverly Street Acquisition LLC, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $108,622,090.

13.  Noting the revised Resolution provided today, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the revised resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Trinity Ashmont Two Limited Partnership, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $19,375,000.

Bonds:  Final Approvals

Final Approval Projects without Volume Cap Request
14.  See below.

15.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Fair Havens, Inc., in West Brookfield, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $28,000,000 (Official Action and Final Approval (“OA/FA”)).

16.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Nashoba Learning Group, Inc., in Bedford and Billerica, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $7,200,000 (OA/FA).

14.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Trustees of Tufts College, in several Massachusetts cities and towns, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt and Taxable Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $130,000,000 (OA/FA).

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused themselves from this matter, Messrs. Holmes and Porter left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on this matter.  They returned to the meeting room after completion of the above vote.]

Final Approval Projects with Volume Cap Request
17.  As noted above, this item was removed from consideration.
18.  Noting the revised write-up provided today and upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of CommGlen LLC, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $26,100,000.

22.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of CommGlen LLC, in Boston, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused herself from these matters (Tabs 18 and 22), Ms. McGovern left the room and did not participate in any discussions, deliberation, or votes on these matters.  She returned to the meeting room after completion of the above votes.]

19.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of SMC Ltd., in Devens, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt IDB Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $10,000,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from this matter, Mr. Porter left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on this matter.]

20.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of the Pittsfield April Lane LLC, in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $7,900,000.

23.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Pittsfield April Lane LLC, in Boston, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from these matters (Tabs 20 and 23), Mr. Porter left the room and did not participate in any discussions, deliberation, or votes on these matters.  He returned to the meeting room after completion of the above votes.]

Low Income Housing Tax Credits (“LIHTC”) Bond Issuer Tax Code Findings
21.  This item was removed from consideration.
22.  [Secretary’s Note:  The vote regarding CommGlen LLC was taken earlier in the meeting; see above.]
23.  [Secretary’s Note:  The vote regarding Pittsfield April Lane LLC was taken earlier in the meeting; see above.]
Standing Board Committee Reports

Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee

It was noted that the Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee meeting on January 13, 2015 was cancelled.
24.  Minutes of Prior Meeting.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the December 9, 2014 Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee meeting are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the minutes took place.

Origination & Credit Committee

Mr. Cohen stated that the Origination & Credit Committee met on Tuesday, January 13, 2015.
25.  Minutes of Prior Meeting.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the December 9, 2014 Origination & Credit Committee meeting are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the minutes took place.

Lending

26.  Delegated Authority Report for Loan Approvals (November 2014).  For information purposes only, the Delegated Authority Report regarding Loans is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the Report took place.
Community Development

27.  Delegated Authority Report for Community Development Approvals (November 2014).  For information purposes only, the Community Development Delegated Authority Report is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  With respect to the predevelopment loan to The Community Builders, Inc. (“TCB”) for the proposed project to redevelop the housing project at Lyman Terrace in Holyoke and as a follow-up to a discussion at the Origination & Credit Committee meeting, Mr. Calnan reported that the property is owned by the Holyoke Housing Authority and that engineers conducted analyses of the property and determined that it can be redeveloped.  TCB was selected by the Housing Authority to carry out the rehabilitation project.
A brief discussion ensued regarding housing transactions of this type.  Mr. Kronish asked about the relationship between TCB and the Holyoke Housing Authority, including specifics about the proposed ground lease of the premises to TCB and whether or not prevailing wages will be paid for rehab and whether other restrictions will apply.  Mr. Calnan advised that it is his understanding that an LLC entity will be created by TCB for purposes of overseeing the project and holding a long-term ground lease; further, Mr. Calnan noted that TCB has indicated that prevailing wages will be paid.  Mr. Kronish asked if other public construction rules will be followed and Mr. Calnan said he would report back.  He also asked if the developer fee would be shared with the Housing Authority.  Mr. Kronish expressed concerns regarding the difficulties faced by housing authorities regarding access to scarce dollars.  He asked if the appropriate mix of affordable units would be maintained throughout the project, and Mr. Calnan advised that it is his further understanding that going forward there will be a restriction to rent to tenants earning up to 60 percent AMI for as long the LIHTCs apply and possibly for the entire ground lease term.  Mr. Kronish was hopeful of a policy discussion in the future with the new administration as to whether these types of conversion projects are truly helpful to those who need them most.  Noting that MassDevelopment is not in a position to approve or disapprove of this type of sale/conversion transaction, Ms. Jones advised that the Agency would put together a briefing on this topic for discussion at a future meeting.
28.  VOTE –
City of Chicopee – $437,530 Brownfields Site Assessment / Remediation Grant increase 
Mr. Calnan briefly explained this request for additional funding of a Brownfields grant for continued remediation of the former Uniroyal Tire property, thereby raising the total commitment on this project to the statutory maximum of $2,000,000.  He noted, therefore, that this would be the final request for Brownfields funding in connection with this project.  The Vice Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the $437,530 increase in Brownfields funding to the City of Chicopee, subject to the terms of the memorandum and vote dated January 15, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
Real Estate Development & Operations Committee

Mr. Abromowitz stated that the Real Estate Development & Operations Committee met on Tuesday, January 13, 2015.  For the benefit of the new Directors, he briefly explained the Committee’s purpose and noted its members.
29.  Minutes of Prior Meeting.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the December 9, 2014 Real Estate Development & Operations Committee meeting are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the minutes took place.

30.  Transformative Development Initiative (“TDI”) – Grants Update Report
Ms. Haynes gave a brief overview of the Initiative, noting its launch in Fall 2014 with a Call for Districts.  Staff is currently conducting individual site visits of the Districts selected.  Ms. Haynes stated that a three year commitment has been made to the Fellows component of the Initiative, and she advised that an examination of TDI funding and other resources is underway.  In addition, staff is examining potential equity investments in connection with each District.  Noting previous authority delegated by the Board to MassDevelopment to approve seed grants for collaborative workspaces, Ms. Haynes gave specifics of two such grants:  to Springfield Innovation Hub, d/b/a the Springfield Innovation Café and to Quincy Innovation Center.  Ms. Jones called attention to the TDI report to the Legislature, which is included in the annual reports packet given to Board members today.
31.  VOTE – Hospital Hill, Northampton – Sale of Male Attendants Building

Due to components involving valuation of real property and potential purchase and sale terms, the discussion of this item occurred in Executive Session.
32.  Devens and Devens Environmental Updates.  For information purposes only, the Devens and Devens Environmental Updates are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the items took place.
33.  Devens – Project Overview and Five-Year Cash Flow Projections.  Discussion of this item was reserved for later in the meeting.

34.  Statewide Real Estate Projects Updates.  Mr. Henderson noted buyer due diligence is ongoing in connection with the proposed sale of 100 Cambridge Street.  A purchase and sale agreement has been executed with Martignetti Liquors for a large portion of the Myles Standish Industrial Park Expansion area in Taunton, which will allow for expansion of the buyer’s operations and will bring hundreds of new jobs to the Taunton area.  In Devens, the real estate pipeline includes three new leases, two of which involve out-of-state companies, and hearings are underway with respect to four proposed zoning changes.  The developers of Devens Village Green anticipate filing for permits with the Devens Enterprise Commission in February.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Vice Chair then advised, at 10:56 a.m., that, pursuant to MGL Chapter 30A, the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment was going into Executive Session, following a roll call vote, which was taken and unanimously voted in favor, to discuss the value and potential purchase and sales terms of real property in Northampton, the discussion of which in Open Session would have a detrimental effect on the Agency’s negotiating position.  The Vice Chair instructed that all persons who are not Board members or staff involved in this matter to leave the room.  He noted that the MassDevelopment Board will reconvene in Open Session following Executive Session.
[Executive Session held]

OPEN SESSION

The Open Session of the MassDevelopment Board meeting was resumed and the Vice Chair reported that that the Board approved the sale of the Male Attendants Building in Northampton.
It was then noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board of Directors, and the Board will vote to enter Executive Session as the M/SBRC Board.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Vice Chair then advised, at 11:03 a.m., that, pursuant to MGL Chapter 30A, the Board of Directors of M/SBRC was going into Executive Session, following a roll call vote, which was taken and unanimously voted in favor, to discuss the value and potential purchase and sales terms of real property in Boston, the discussion of which in Open Session would have a detrimental effect on the Agency’s negotiating position.  The Vice Chair instructed that all persons who are not Board members or staff involved in this matter to leave the room.  He noted that the M/SBRC Board will reconvene in Open Session following Executive Session.
[Executive Session held]

OPEN SESSION

The Open Session of the meetings of the Boards of Directors was reconvened at 11:27 a.m.  The Board Secretary advised that matters voted upon in Executive Session concerning 100 Cambridge Street included approval of the termination of an interest rate swap agreement and approval of acceptance of a MassDevelopment loan to finance the termination.

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board.]

Walk-in.  VOTE – M/SBRC – Approval of revised Bylaws
The Board Secretary called attention to the revised M/SBRC Bylaws, noting the revisions necessary to bring these Bylaws current before the pending transaction closes.  When asked, she confirmed the revisions are administrative in nature.  The Vice Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of M/SBRC approves the revised Bylaws as provided and part of the minutes of this meeting.
There being no further business before the M/SBRC Board of Directors, the Vice Chair thereof then noted the Board of Directors would now continue its business as the MassDevelopment Board, and the Open Session of the MassDevelopment Board meeting was resumed.
Walk-in.  VOTE – 100 Cambridge Street – Loan of up to $15,000,000 to M/SBRC
The Vice Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the loan of up to $15 million from MassDevelopment to M/SBRC for costs associated with termination of the interest rate swap agreement and other costs associated with the 100 Cambridge Street sale, subject to the terms of the memorandum and vote dated January 15, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
33.  Devens – Project Overview and Five-Year Cash Flow Projections.  Ms. Kalinowski offered details of her presentation contained in the Board materials concerning the current revenue and expenses of operating Devens and five-year projections and the assumptions included in these projections and discussion ensued.  When asked by Mr. Ross, she clarified and confirmed that the projections presented include costs incurred by the Agency but dedicated exclusively to Devens.  She reviewed major assumptions and attributed the increase in revenue sources to a steady increase in tax revenues from new sales.  It was noted that the total cash and investments reflected on p. 13 of the presentation does not include reserves or $16 million in funds committed to capital projects.
Mr. Gerlin advised that resumes are being accepted now for the new Senior Vice President for Devens Operations; this position will focus on the ongoing efforts to make Devens self-sufficient, while continuing to build commercial and residential sales.  With respect to policing services, Mr. Ash wondered if there might be an alternative to using state police.  He noted his enthusiasm for working closely with the Agency with regard to regional collaborations; Mr. Ross also commented on the opportunities to explore regional efforts.  Ms. Jones and Mr. Gerlin noted that an RFP for police services was conducted last year and continuing the State Police services was the best option.  Regionalization of the area’s 911 Center has been achieved, and options for regionalizing other services are being explored.
There then ensued a brief discussion regarding education services in Devens, including a cost per student analysis and additional special education costs; Ms. Kalinowski noted that Devens rates are based on Harvard’s education rates.  A brief discussed followed regarding taxes for Bristol-Myers Squibb, and the phasing out of certain TIFs to the company was noted.
Mr. Brewer noted that commercial vacancy rates in Devens have dropped from 23 percent to 9 percent currently.

There being no further business before either MassDevelopment or M/SBRC Board, upon motion duly made and seconded, the meeting of each was adjourned at 11:52 a.m.
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